Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen Meeting Minutes-Unapproved May 20, 2015

Members present:

Chairman Dave Senecal, Dave Bowers, Brad Harriman, Linda

Murray and Luke Freudenberg.

Staff present:

Town Manager David W. Owen, Public Works Director Dave Ford, Finance Director Pete Chamberlin, Parks and Recreation Director Ethan Hipple and Recording Secretary Amelia Capone-Muccio.

Chairman Senecal opened the meeting at 6:30 PM.

Non-Public Session

Mr. Owen stated a non-public session is needed to discuss litigation.

Consideration of Minutes

> 5/06/15 Meeting

Chairman Murray amended page 5, the third paragraph from the bottom, the first sentence to add; "and Steve Schmidt for his assistance with the Right to Know law change".

Member Dave Bowers moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen approve the minutes of the May 6, 2015 meeting as amended. Brad Harriman seconded. Members voted and being all others in favor, the motion passed.

Public Input

Josephine Amatucci addressed the Board and read from her statement and because it was over the 3 minutes per person Chairman Senecal requested she submit the written statement for the record. (See attached).

Public Hearings

Temporary Event Permits

A. Wolfeboro Area Recreation Association to hold the Nickfest, a family fun event, on July 18, 2015 from 11:00 AM to 4:00 PM at Brewster Academy.

Chairman Senecal opened the public hearing.

Holly Williams addressed the Board to hold the 8th annual Nickfest at Brewster Academy which is a major fundraiser for the Nick.

Mrs. Murray questioned a rain date.

Ms. Williams replied rain date is 7/19.

Being no others to speak for or against the request, Chairman Senecal closed the public hearing.

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brad Harriman to issue a Temporary Event Permit to the Wolfeboro Area Recreation Association to hold the Nickfest, a family fun event, on July 18, 2015 from 11:00 AM to 4:00 PM at Brewster Academy with a rain date of 7/19/2015. Members voted and being all in favor the motion passed.

Accept Donation

B. Accept a Donation of \$350,000.00 from the Friends of Abenaki, Inc. for the Abenaki Lodge Project.

Dave Senecal opened the public hearing.

Bill Swaffield addressed the Board. He introduced members of the Friends of Abenaki, Chip Maxfield, Holly Williams and Sarah Silk. He thanked everyone for their hard work and fundraising efforts.

Ethan Hipple addressed the Board and thanked the Friends for all their hard work and updated the Board that the plans for construction are moving forward.

Sarah Silk stated that this was made possible by members of the community who donated in some manner including the pancake breakfast and the Ski-a-thon. She also thanked the Board of Selectmen for their support.

Being no others to speak for or against the request, Dave Senecal closed the public hearing.

Chairman Murray thanked the Friends for all their hard work in fundraising efforts.

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Linda Murray to approve accepting the donation of \$ 350,000 from the Friends of Abenaki, Inc. toward the cost of constructing the Abenaki Lodge. Members voted and being all in favor the motion passed.

Bulk Vote

A. Weekly Manifests:

- 1. Manifest dated May 15, 2015
- 2. Manifest dated May 22, 2015

B. Current Use Application

i. Cowper Road

Tax Map 74, Lot 3

C. Raffle Permits

- i. Wolfeboro Parks & Recreation Dept. Albert Dow III Memorial Scholarship Fund
- ii. Wolfeboro Area Children's Center-Super Raffle
- iii. American Legion-Youth Fishing Tournament

D. Accept a Grant of Less than \$10,000-\$2,300 from NH Lakes for Lake Host Program

Mr. Owen provided information on the American Legion raffle which submitted late, but will sell the tickets before the next Board meeting. The Board agreed to include the additional raffle.

It was moved by Luke Freudenberg and seconded by Linda Murray to approve the Bulk vote items as listed approve A-D including the additional raffle. Members voted and being all in favor, the motion passed.

New Business

A. Discussion Monthly Budget Expenditures and Revenues Report

Pete Chamberlin addressed the Board to discuss the monthly budget expenditures and revenues report. He stated for the most part the budget is progressing as normal, but the executive budget for the legal line is currently halfway expended.

Mrs. Murray stated she had discussed with the Town Manager the possibility of using some of the Police Department legal funds, because it seems to be one case that is using up a majority of the legal funds. She stated that the Police Department does not have any additional funds to use to cover these cost as their budget does not include any projects or areas where additional funds would be available.

Chairman Senecal noted that in all those cases the Town has prevailed or the case has been dismissed by the judge so the legal costs in fighting those matters has been justified.

B. Loan Agreement with NH Municipal Bond Bank.

Mr. Chamberlin addressed the Board and stated this is an annual occurrence prepared by Bond Counsel prior to the bond sale in June.

Loan Agreement with the New Hampshire Municipal Bond Bank in the amount of \$4,120,629 and to authorize the Chairman of the Board of Selectmen, David Senecal, the Town Clerk, and the Town Treasurer to sign four original Loan Agreements on behalf of the Town; and to authorize the Finance Director to forward said four counterparts to the Municipal Bond Bank. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

C. Revised Rules & Regulations for Use of the Community Center

Ethan Hipple addressed the Board to state that recently a large water bill at the Community Center prompted them to address a different way to schedule the use of the Community Center since the Parks & Recreation Department monitors and maintains the Community Center. He stated he discussed an idea to track the use of the Community Center through the Parks & Recreation Department's software vs. having the Town Manager's Secretary take reservations with the Town Manager who indicated that this would be a good idea. He noted the key would still be picked up at the Town Manager' office or the Police Station after hours as done in the past.

Mr. Owen stated that when Mr. Hipple brought this idea up to him he agreed it would be a good idea since his Secretary would be responsible for keeping the scheduling of the Great Hall when they move back to the Town Hall.

Mr. Bowers noted that the rates should be discussed as well.

Mr. Hipple replied that those can be discussed in the future, but the goal was to keep the rates affordable for the residents.

Mr. Harriman questioned if they have any problems with groups that use it.

Mr. Hipple replied they do not.

It was moved by Linda Murray and seconded by Brad Harriman to approve the revised Rules and Regulations for the Use of the Community Center as put forth by the Parks & Recreation Department. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

D. Grant for Abenaki Lodge

Ethan Hipple addressed the Board and stated that the Town has the opportunity to receive grant funding for the Abenaki Lodge project which will be in the form of a reimbursement up to \$150,000. He stated the application process is complete and it has been selected by the State to move on to approval by the National Parks Service, but a stipulation of the grant is that project cannot be in the construction phase. However, before the grant receives final approval the Town can submit a waiver to start the construction process before then. He has provided such letter hoping to seek approval by the Board to submit the letter.

It was moved by Dave Bowers and seconded by Brad Harriman to approve and sign the waiver as presented at this meeting to start construction of the Abenaki Lodge project. Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

E. Proposed Fee Increases for Use of Wolfeboro Brush Facility

Dave Ford addressed the Board to state that Brush Facility has not had any fee increases in about 15 years and although the current contractor did no propose any increases in his new contract he is now seeking an increase and proposed the following increases:

•	1 Yard=\$6.00	to 1 Yard=\$10.00
•	2 Yards=\$12.00	to 2 Yards=\$20.00
•	3 Yards=\$18.00	to 3 Yards=\$30.00
•	4 Yards=\$24.00	to 4 Yards=\$40.00
•	5 Yards=\$30	to 5 Yards=\$50.00

He stated although he is in favor of increasing the fees, he feels what has been proposed is too high.

Mrs. Murray questioned if he is satisfied with the job by the contractor.

Mr. Ford replied he feels they do a fair job.

Mr. Owen pointed out that the new contract has not been signed yet as he was awaiting the outcome of this proposal. He noted the new contract includes a 5% increase per year over three years plus these user fee increases.

Chairman Senecal agreed and increase is needed, but not as much as proposed and suggest and increase as follows:

```
1 Yard=$6.00 to 1 Yard=$8.00
2 Yards=$12.00 to 2 Yards=$16.00
3 Yards=$18.00 to 3 Yards=$24.00
4 Yards=$24.00 to 4 Yards=$32.00
5 Yards=$30 to 5 Yards=$40.00
```

It was moved by Dave Senecal and seconded by Linda Murray to approve the following schedule of user fees for the Wolfeboro Brush Facility:

Quantity	<u>Fee</u>		
1 Yard	=\$8.00		
2 Yards	=\$16.00		
3 Yards	=\$24.00		
4 Yards	=\$32.00		
5 Yards	=\$40.00		

Members voted and being none opposed, the motion passed.

F. Town Bridge on NH DOT Red List Pleasant Valley over Heath Brook

Dave Ford addressed the Board to explain that the Town received correspondence from NH DOT regarding the Town Bridge on Pleasant Valley Road over Heath Brook and that it is listed on the State's Municipal Bridge Red list and that he met with the engineer , Lisa Martin, on a field visit and provided photos of such. The Town will submit an application for 80% funding under the NHDOT Bridge Program, the town will manage the project. Town would need to commit \$10,000 to \$14,000 for the 20% share for Preliminary engineering and then raise and appropriate the balance of the funds for final engineering and construction.

Mrs. Murray questioned if he is asking for the funds.

Mr. Ford replied that currently he is awaiting bids for paving and once he receives confirmed prices he will request consideration for spending.

Mrs. Murray questioned if the Town can sign the form without the funding.

Mr. Ford replied yes, but the process would move quicker if they have the funding.

G. Construction Updates

Mr. Ford provided the following updates for current Construction projects:

Lake Street had a delay in paving, but is scheduled to be finished this week.

- Railroad Ave is completing paving and scheduled to get new lights.
- Middleton Road construction is ongoing and reminded the public to expect delays.
- The Libby Museum project is experiencing delays and most likely will not open on June 1st as expected due to the ventilation problem and repairs needed.

Mr. Harriman questioned if the delivery of the moose should be delayed.

Mr. Ford suggested they delay it due to the staging that is in place.

Any Other Business

Mrs. Murray noted the impact fees for the Governor Wentworth School District are \$44,000.

Mr. Owen stated the Board's Recording Secretary has indicated she would like to step back from meetings due to her personal schedule and he has asked Larissa Mulkern, who was recently hired as the Economic Development Committee's Secretary if she would like to take the Board's minutes. Ms. Mulkern has agreed to start taking meeting minutes for the second meeting of the month and Amelia Capone-Muccio will continue to do the first meeting for now, if the Board is agreeable to this.

The Board agreed this proposed change for the Recording Secretary services.

Mr. Owen stated he also was recently requested by some Missionary's to set up a booth on a sidewalk downtown and he informed them that such cannot be done as it would block access for the pedestrians and he is not sure the Town would want to start a precedent of allowing booths to be set up on the sidewalk. He suggested a revision to the Town ordinances to address this issue.

The Board agreed a revision in the Town Ordinance is needed as they do not wish to grant access for booths to be set up on the sidewalks.

Mrs. Murray suggested they do this at the same time as a revision for the Jet Ski rentals as well.

Town Manager's Report

Mr. Owen reported the following:

The Josiah Brown Fund has been replenished by the Trustees with \$15,000 being made available.

- He provided a copy of the Best in NH award received for the Town Hall Renovation project and the invitation to the celebration on June 16th at 6:00 PM in Manchester.
- He provided the resolution for declaration of Moose Day.
- He provided an updated from the Assessing Department on the revaluation project.
- He provided an update on the Town Hall renovation project as follows: the structural engineer and mechanical engineer visited the site last week, the roof repairs are nearing completion, the mason work is scheduled for completion by June 6th and sheetrock is going up in the great room. He also provided the financial report on the project. (See attached)

- He has signed the Abenaki Lodge Construction Contract, but noted work cannot commence without granting of the waiver of retroactivity.
- He stated an unusual circumstance has arisen where Bob Hanson has notified the Town he has been granted the trade names of Pathways of Wolfeboro and Trails Rails Action Committee (TRAC). He noted both of these organizations are not Town Committees per se, but are groups which have raised money to support numerous projects in Town.

Committee Reports

Mr. Harriman stated he attended a Planning Board Work Session.

Mr. Bowers stated the EDC Meeting was a non-meeting as no quorum was present and there is some concern about lack of attendance.

Mrs. Murray attended the following: two Town Hall construction meetings, Chamber Executive Board meeting and noted that, although she could not attend, the Milfoil Joint Board met and discussed Moultonborough's withdrawal and Tuftbonboro's interest in continuing.

Mr. Freudenberg attend the Conservation Commission meeting which held a site visit on the Cricket Hill parcel and determined it has no conservation value, but supports the Town purchasing this property.

Chairman Senecal stated he attended a Health Officers meeting today.

Questions from the Press

None.

Being no further business before the Board, Chairman Senecal entertained a motion to enter non-public session.

Member Dave Bowers moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to enter non-public session at 7:42 PM to discuss litigation. Brad Harriman seconded. Roll call vote: Luke Freudenberg-yes, Dave Senecal-yes, Dave Bowers-yes, Brad Harriman-yes, and Linda Murray-yes, the motion passed.

The Board re-entered public session at 8:11 PM.

Chairman Senecal stated the non-public session minutes of May 20th, 2015 were sealed by a 2/3rds vote as required by law.

Being no further business before the Board, Chairman Senecal entertained a motion to adjourn.

Member Linda Murray moved the Wolfeboro Board of Selectmen to adjourn at 8:12 PM. Member Dave Bowers seconded. Being none opposed, the motion passed.

Respectfully submitted,

Amelia Capone-Muccio	
Recording Secretary	

- 1. IT WAS STATED IN THE GRANITE STATE NEWSPAPER THAT "AMATUCCI LEGAL COSTS TOP \$29,000.00 SINCE 2014. IT WASN'T AMATUCCI WHO COST THE TOWN TO SPEND \$29,000.00 IT WAS SELECTMEN LINDA MURRAY, BY REFUSING TO INVESTIGATE POLICE OFFICER JAMES O'BRIEN IN THE PAST, WHEN I ASKED HER TO DO SO. INSTEAD SHE LIED TO ME BY STATING THAT THE SELECTMEN HAD NO JURISDICTION TO DISCIPLINE THE POLICE. BUT I LATER FOUND OUT THAT THE SELECTMEN DO HAVE JURISDICTION AS WAS STATED IN THE POLICE UNION CONTRACT SHOWING THAT THE SELECTMEN MAINTAINED EQUAL JURISDICTION OVER POLICE MISCONDUCT WITH THE POLICE COMMISSIONERS.
- 2. IF SHE HAD INVESTIGAED OFFICER O'BRIEN AND NOT PRACICED THE CODE OF SILENCE, SHE COULD HAVE STOPPED O'BRIEN BEFORE HE COMMITTED ANOTHER CRIME ON MAY 7, 2014, WHICH COST THE TOWN \$29,000 in legal fees.
- 3. ALSO, I WANT TO TELL THE PUBLIC THAT IF I LIED ABOUT ANY OF THE CRIMES THAT I AM ACCUSING CHIEF CHASE, OFFICER RONDEAU AND ROB HOUSEMAN OF, IN PUBLIC, YOU CAN BE SURE THAT THEY WOULD FILE A LIBEL AND DEFAMATION SUIT AGAINST ME. THAT THE UNION WOULDN'T HESTITATE TO FILE AN ANTI-SLAPP LAW SUIT AGAINST ME. BUT THEY DID NOT, AND THAT ALONE SHOWS THAT I AM TELLING THE TRUTH WHEN I ACCUSE THEM OF THEIR CRIMES.
- 4. RECENTLY ON MAY 15, 2015 I RECEIVED A LETTER FROM CHAIRMAN DAVE SENECAL WHERE HE STATES THAT THE TOWN MANAGE DAVE OWEN DID AN ...INFORMAL.... INVESTIGATION ON CHIEF CHASE, OFFICER RONDEAU, AND ROB HOUSEMAN AND FOUND THAT THERE WAS NO WRONG DOING BY ANY TOWN EMPLOYEE OR OFFICIAL.
- 5. OF COURSE WE KNOW THAT THE SELECTMEN LIE, DISTORT THE TRUTH, AND HAVE THEIR OWN AGENDA, IN A CONSPIRACY OF SILENCE, AS SHOWN BY THE ACTIONS OF LINDA MURRAY, THAT THERE IS A CORRUPTION IN THE PROCESS. AND THEREFORE, THERE CAN NEVER BE AN UNBIASED INVESTIGATION BY THE SELECTMEN OR TOWN MANAGER, AND SO I AMDEMANDING.......NOT ASKING.... THAT AN UNBIASED OUTSIDE AGENCY DO THIS INVESTIGATION. I AM ALSO ACCUSING DAVE OWEN OF FRAUD. LET'S JUST TAKE THIS ONE EXAMPLE OF THE INVESTIGATION OF THE BOGUS TRAFFIC VIOLATION OF OFFICER DEAN RONDEAU IN AUGUST 2013, BY THE STATE DEPARTMENT OF SAFETY IN CONCORD.
- 6. IN AUGUST OF 2013 OFFICER RONDEAU CONTACTED THE DEPARTMENT OF SAFETY AND REPORTED TO THEM THAT I HAD BEEN DRIVING ERRATIC AT THE LAKE WENTWORTH STATE PARK AND THAT I WAS A DANGER TO THE PUBLIC AND SHOULD BE RE-TESTED. NOW WE ALL KNOW THAT WHEN A POLICE OFFICER COMPLAINS ABOUT A TRAFFIC VIOLATION THE DEPARTMENT OF SAFETY WILL ALWAYS GIVE PRIORITY TO THE OFFICERS VERSION OF EVENTS.

- 7. SO HOW COULD THE TOWN MANAGER SAY OFFICER RONDEAU DID NO WRONG. WHEN THE VERY STRICT STATE AGENCY, SAID OFFICER RONDEAU MADE A FALSE STATEMENT AND I DID NOT HAVE ME BE RE-TESTED.
- 8. THEREFORE, I DEMAND THAT OFFICER DEAN RONDEAU BE PUNISHED, AS HE INDEED COMMITTED A CRIME, THAT HIS TITLE OF CAPTAIN BE REVOKED AND THAT HE GETS DE-CLASSIFIED AND WITH A NEW TITLE OF THAT OF A SIMPLE PATROL OFFICER.
- 9. RONDEAU'S BOGUS VIOLATION WAS IN RETALIATION FOR MY INSISTING THAT CHIEF CHASE DO AN INTERNAL INVESTIGATION ON OFFICER JAMES O'BRIEN.
- 10. ON MAY 7TH I WENT INSIDE THE POLICE STATION AND ASKED CHIEF CHASE TO INVESTIGATE THIS BOGUS VIOLATION OF RONDEAU AND DISCIPLINE HIM. AS I TOLD YOU BEFORE INSTEAD OF TAKING MY COMPLAINT CHIEF CHASE LOUNGED ON ME AND CRIMINALLY THREATENED ME, AND TOLD ME IF I EVER COMPLAIN ABOUT HIS MEN HE WILL GET ME AND ARREST ME ON THE SPOT, WHICH HE DID ON MAY 7TH, AFTER I WENT TO THE TOWN HALL AND COMPLAINED ABOUT POLICE MISCONDUCT. AND WHERE I GOT NO-WHERE AS THE SELECTMEN WERE OUT OF TOWN, I TOLD THE EMPLOYEE'S OF THE TOWN I WAS GOING TO GET THE SHERIFF. THAT'S WHEN CHIEF CHASE FOLLOWED ME AND TO STOP ME FROM GETTING TO THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE HE PUT ON HIS LIGHTS AND SIREN, TOLD THE DEPUTY SHERIFF'S TO WAIT AT PORK HILL ROAD IN OSSIPEE AND STOP ME AT THAT POINT. WHICH THEY DID, AND I ALMOST GOT TO THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE. CHIEF CHASE ACCUSED ME OF SPEEDING, I WAS NOT SPEEDING, AND DISOBEYING A POLICE OFFICER, HE INCARCERATED ME AND PROSECUTED ME. OF COURSE I DID NOT STOP WHEN HE PUT ON HIS SIRENS BECAUSE I KNEW WHY HE WAS COMING AFTER ME, NOT BECAUSE I WAS SPEEDING, BUT TO ARREST ME BECAUSE I WENT TO THE TOWN HALL TO COMPLAIN ABOUT POLICE MISCONDUCT AND TO STOP ME FROM REACHING THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE. THIS IS THE CRIME OF KIDNAPPING, A VERY SERIOUS CRIME, BUT I DO NOT WANT ANYONE IN JAIL OR IN PRISON, I JUST WANT THEM TERMINATED OR DISCIPLINED.
- 11. AFTER I LEFT THE POLICE STATION I IMMEDIATELY WENT TO THE TOWN HALL TO CONTACT THE SELECTMEN AND REPORT THE CRIMINAL THREATENING OF THE CHIEF, AND THAT I WAS AFRAID FOR MY SAFETY. IN THE TOWN HALL WHEN HE HEARD I WAS COMPLAINING ABOUT THE CHIEF ROB HOUSEMAN, WHO WAS ACTING TOWN MANAGER THAT DAY, MAY 7TH

2014, ATTACKED ME, GRABBED MY ARM AND TOOK ME IN THE COURT ROOM. AND INSTEAD ACCUSEDME........OF PUTTING ANNE MARBLE TO TEARS. I HAD GONE TO THE TOWN HALL AND TALKED TO ANNE MARBLE, WHO IS THE SECRETARY OF THE TOWN MANAGER, AND ASKED HER TO CONTACT THE SELECTMEN FOR ME. AT THE TIME HOUSEMAN WAS NO-WHERE NEAR THE OFFICE, AND I WAS ALONE WITH ANNE MARBLE. ROB HOUSEMAN COULD NEVER KNOW THAT I PUT ANNE MARBLE TO TEARS, WHICH I DID NOT DO SO. INSTEAD THE FINANCE DIRECTOR WHO WAS PRESENT WHEN I ENTERED MS. MARBLE'S OFFICE WENT TO THE BACK BUILDING TO GET ROB HOUSEMAN, AFTER HE HEARD SOME PART OF THE CONVERSATION ABOUT WHAT CHIEF CHASE DID TO ME. AND THE FINANCE DIRECTOR WENT IMMEDIATELY TO TELL ROB HOUSEMAN. WHEN I LEFT THE TOWN HALL I TOLD THE EMPLOEE'S I WAS GOING TO THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE TO COMPLAIN ABOUT THE MISCONDUCT. THIS IS WHEN MY "pursuit" BY CHIEF CHASE BEGAN. I FOUND OUT THAT WHEN I LEFT ANNE MARBLE CALLED CHIEF CHASE TO TELL HIM THAT I WAS COMPLAINING ABOUT HIM AND THAT I WAS GOING TO THE SHERIFF'S OFFICE. IT WAS A CONSPIRACY.

- 12. I WANT POLICE CHIEF CHASE TERMINATED, AND ROB HOUSEMAN DISCIPLINED TO MY APPROVAL.
- 13. I WILL IN THE NEAR FUTURE TALK ABOUT INTRODUCING IN OUR PERSONNEL POLICIES, A MANDATE FOR THE TOWN TO HIRE OUTSIDE INDEPENDANT AGENCIES THAT WILL INVESTIGATE SERIOUS CRIMES OF THE POLICE.

Po cc. Bos TMRaport

Town of Wolfeboro Reduced Scope Renovations of Wolfeboro Town Hall As Of May 14, 2015

	Authorizations	Expended To Date	PO Balance Remaining	
Total Authorized Reduced-Scope Renovations of Wolfeboro Town Hall Warrant Article	4,000,000.00			
Carry-Over From Brewster Hall Warrant Article	28,978.58	28,978.58	₽	
Total Available Funding:	4,028,978.58	28,978.58	-	
	Purchase Orders Authorized	Expended To Date	Balance Remaining On POs	
Northeast Collaborative Architects	230,000.00	226,382.78	3,617.22	
David B. O'Brien & Associates	50,000.00	17,760.00	32,240.00	
Conneston Construction Inc	3,673,946.00	1,625,562.42	2,048,383.58	
Total Purchase Orders Authorized:	3,953,946.00	1,869,705.20	2,084,240.80	
Balance Of Available Funding:	75,032.58			